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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 13, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

WELCOME TO NEW PLANNING COMMISSIONER THERESA MATURO


Chairman Lentz welcomed new Planning Commissioner Theresa Maturo.  Chairman Lentz added that Commissioner Hawawini was celebrating his birthday.  He called a short break and invited members of the audience to join Commissioners and staff for refreshments.

PRESENTATION

1.
Resolution of Appreciation for Former Planning Commission Richard “Brad” Kerwin


Commissioners decided to postpone this item until Mr. Kerwin could be present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of a letter from Skyline Coach regarding the 3795 Bayshore Boulevard, and information regarding 1056 Humboldt Road.

OLD BUSINESS
1. Selection of Officers


Chairman Lentz noted this item had been postponed pending appointment of a new Planning Commissioner.  He asked if the Commission wanted to proceed with this item despite Commissioner Hunter’s absence.  Commissioner Jameel said he would prefer to proceed.


Chairman Lentz said he enjoyed his term as chair and learned a great deal in this important position.  He thanked his colleagues and the staff for their support.


Commissioner Jameel expressed his appreciation to Chairman Lentz for his leadership as chair.  He congratulated him for a job well done.  Commissioner Hawawini also acknowledged and thanked Chairman Lentz.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested delaying the selection of new officers until Commissioner Hunter could be present.


Commissioner Maturo said she would not feel comfortable serving as an officer, and she advocated choosing experienced Commissioners.


Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners that the next meeting will be a joint session with the City Council on April 27 before the Baylands EIR scoping session.  He said he understood Commissioner Hunter would not be present at the first meeting in May, but he would be attending the April 27 meeting.


Commissioners discussed the possibility of selecting officers on April 27 at the joint meeting.  They concluded it would be better not to delay the selection.


Chairman Lentz moved to elect Commissioner Jameel as the new chairman and Commissioner Hawawini as the new vice chair.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo.  The motion was unanimously approved.  Commissioner Jameel asked that Commissioner Lentz continue to chair the meeting.

2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3795 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-1-06, Use Permit for outside storage and light maintenance of buses; Otohiro Suzuki, Skyline Coach, Inc., applicant; Brisbane Tunnel LLC, owner; APN 007-150-070


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the letter from the applicant withdrawing the application for a Use Permit.  He recommended that the Planning Commission formally accept the withdrawal.


Commissioner Jameel moved to accept the withdrawal of the application.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Unrecorded Brisbane Acres Lot 34 Ptn., South of 1100 Humboldt Road; Variance V-2-06; variances to allow 5-ft. side setbacks and height exceeding 20-ft. limit within 20 ft. of front lot line for three new single-family residences approved through density transfer, and variance from the ridgeline regulations of BMC Section 17.12.040.L for one of the residences; Joel Diaz, applicant; Humboldt Road Partners, owner; APN 007-554-030


Senior Planner Tune said these three houses are part of a density transfer in Brisbane Acres approved by the City Council last year.  The submitted plans require three types of variances:  5-foot side setbacks instead of 10 feet; building height exceeding 20 feet within the front 20 feet of the lots; and allowance for one house to be built on a ridgeline, partially blocking public views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park. 


Senior Planner Tune noted that in order to grant a variance, the Planning Commission must find special circumstances about a property that make strict application of the zoning ordinance unfair.  The Planning Commission can condition approval on as many conditions as necessary to assure the variance does not constitute a grant of special privilege.  


Senior Planner Tune advised that all three parcels in this application are all narrow and unusually shaped.  Applying the normal 10-foot side setbacks would take up a proportionately larger area of these lots than it would with standard lots.  Staff recommends that the side setbacks still be 10 percent of the lot width, but that the 10-foot minimum be reduced to 5 feet.  Senior Planner Tune said this means Parcel A would be allowed 5-foot side setbacks, those for Parcel B would be 6.4 feet, and Parcel C would be 7.4 feet.


With respect to the height limit, Senior Planner Tune noted the original intent of the 20-foot height limit within the front 20 feet of a parcel was to maintain a pedestrian-scale streetscape; in other residential zoning districts in Brisbane, the 20-foot height limit applies only to the front 15 feet of the property.  He said all three parcels in this case have less than the R-BA District’s standard 140-foot depth.  Two of the parcels are corner lots with multiple street frontages, and all three have steep slopes or cross-slopes that complicate development.  Staff believes requiring a 20-foot height limit for so much of these parcels would squeeze the building envelope, requiring flat roofs instead of pitched roofs, more excavation, and elimination of some of the house.  Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends applying the 20-foot height limit to the front 15 feet of the lots, and that the 35-foot height limit be dropped to 30 feet for the area within 15 to 20 feet of the front property line, as would be the case on similar slopes in the other R Districts.  He noted Condition C in the staff report should be corrected to reflect this.


Senior Planner Tune said the ridgeline connecting the main ridge of San Bruno Avenue to Thomas Hill runs through one of the three homesites.  Parcel A is located over two thirds of the way down this ridgeline, near the lowest boundary of the park, but because of its low location, it falls within the sight lines from the middle of the Community Park toward the lower portions of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park, as well as within the sight lines from the Bay Trail south of the Brisbane Lagoon and along the north side of the Sierra Point peninsula.  Based upon sightline studies, staff believes a house less than 19.5 feet above existing grade at its north corner would not block the view from the Community Park; the height threshold from the Lagoon would be 24 feet, and from Sierra Point, 8.5 feet.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out that the trees on the east side help screen the view from that vantage point.


Senior Planner Tune noted the applicant’s drawing show the house will be 24.3 feet above grade at the north corner, which would block a small portion of the public views.  He recommended approving the variance to allow this height, subject to compliance with the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property, which will help reduce view impacts.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the proposed conditions of approval, requiring design review for each of the houses.  He said the houses will also be subject to all the other development regulations for to the R-BA District.


Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the variances as described.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Joel Diaz, applicant, requested approval of the three variances with the conditions proposed by the staff, but asked that the Planning Commission grant a few additional exceptions to allow nicer looking structures with better floor plans.  


Mr. Diaz said the design of the tentative map and the lot sizes would have been different if the applicant knew more restrictive side setbacks would be required because the lot sizes were not exactly the 5,000-square-foot size required to qualify for the smallest setbacks allowed for density transfer lots.  He stated imposing the restrictive side setbacks significantly limits the width of the structure, and he asked the Planning Commission to allow 5-foot setbacks for all three lots, but especially Parcels A and B, with rear setbacks of 10 feet instead of 20 feet.


Mr. Diaz advised that requiring a 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of one lot would mean redesigning the building to eliminate a small portion.  He requested that the Planning Commission allow a 20-foot height limit in the front 10 feet of Parcel A.


With respect to the ridgeline variance, Mr. Diaz said he was only aware of one area where views are obstructed, from Sierra Point; he added that he did not notice any obstruction from the vantage point of the Community Park or the Lagoon.  Mr. Diaz referred to photographs showing a 35-foot story pole posted at the site on Parcel A.  He noted the building height recommended by the staff would be 15 feet shorter.  He asked the Planning Commission to allow another 7 feet to accommodate a pitched roof with a garage beneath the house; he pointed out that structure would still be 8 feet lower than the story pole.


Mr. Diaz summarized his requests:  5-foot side setbacks and 10-foot rear setbacks, a 20-foot height limit within the front 10 feet of Parcel A, and allow the overall height for structure on Parcel A to be 7 feet taller than the limit recommended by the staff.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the process leading to approval of the tentative map for this project.  Senior Planner Tune said this is the first density transfer project ever approved by the City.  He explained that the special exception for 5,000-square-foot lots was adopted by the City Council after the Planning Commission had reviewed the ordinance, so it was not discussed by the Planning Commission.  He added that the ordinance was in effect when Mr. Diaz prepared his tentative map.


Mr. Diaz said the 5,000-square-foot exception was not made clear when the application was submitted.  He repeated that the design would have been altered if the applicant had known about this distinction.


Community Development Director Prince commented that it is unusual for a setback requirement to apply so strictly to a specific lot size threshold rather than a range of sizes or a percentage.  He added that this change was made to the ordinance when it was reviewed by the City Council, and he said he was not sure of the rationale behind the exception.


Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission focus on the reasons for granting the variances and make a decision on that basis.


Chairman Lentz asked if Mr. Diaz was willing to dedicate additional land to the City in exchange for the variances.  Mr. Diaz said that if the map has to be amended to make the lots 5,000 square feet to obtain the less restrictive setbacks, there are a number of options, including dedicating land to the City, making the road larger or wider, or creating a trail.


Senior Planner Tune advised that lot line adjustments can be handled administratively.  Commissioner Jameel expressed support for this approach.  


Mr. Diaz clarified that the applicant would prefer to have the variances approved instead of having to revise the lot lines.


Commissioner Hawawini invited staff comments on the other items requested by Mr. Diaz.  Mr. Diaz said he was asking for 10 ft. rear setbacks, a 20-foot height limit for the front 10 feet of the parcels, and a 7-foot taller structure on Parcel A.  Senior Planner Tune referred back to the staff recommendations.


Commissioner Jameel noted the impacts of allowing a higher building on Parcel A on public views will need to be considered.  Mr. Diaz referred to a photograph taken from the Lagoon trail and pointed out the proposed building height.  He said the lot is situated right at the boundary of the park, so it is difficult to distinguish where the park view begins.


Commissioners reviewed and discussed photographs of the site.  Senior Planner Tune explained how staff calculated the sightlines.


Chairman Lentz welcomed comments from members of the public.


Gary Apotheker began by welcoming Commissioner Maturo.  He noted this project raises a number of issues of concern to the community, including its ridgeline location and obstruction of public views.  He said this applicant and a previous applicant both argued that the intrusion on views will be small; he pointed out that a small intrusion in an already small view corridor takes away a significant amount of the total view.  He expressed concern about the cumulative effect of numerous small obstructions.


Mr. Apotheker noted General Plan Policy 17 calls for preserving open hilltops and ridgelines, and Program 17a says, “Prohibit land use changes that would result in development that would break the natural ridgeline.”  He said this applicant is asking for an exception to the General Plan.


Mr. Apotheker recalled that one of the questions on the General Plan survey asked residents to identify “the most important problem” that Brisbane will face in the next ten years.  Respondents identified “developments of lands currently vacant to make certain they contribute and not diminish the quality of life.”  Mr. Apotheker noted the land use regulations for Brisbane Acres control density in this subarea by specifying no more than two residential units per acre, or up to 4.48 people per acre.  He objected to dilution of these standards.


Mr. Apotheker expressed his opinion that an exception should not be granted based on the small size of these lots, because these issues should have been considered when the tentative parcel map was approved.  He said the land should not have been divided into three parcels in the first place.  He noted the developer is already being allowed greater density than normal because of the density transfer, so further exceptions should not be made.  


Mr. Apotheker commended the applicant for his creativity in looking at various possibilities for his parcel.  He said the development needs to be a better fit for the land, just as the owner of 8 Thomas Avenue had to scale back his plans because of ridgeline concerns.  Mr. Apotheker noted whatever standard the City adopts needs to be applied uniformly and fairly to all projects.  Mr. Apotheker expressed concern about the cumulative effect of small, incremental changes.  He urged the Planning Commission to deny the variances.



Mr. Diaz stated that the view impact from his development is less than one tenth of one percent of all the possible views in Brisbane.  He noted the General Plan policies were adopted at a time when there were more vacant sites that could be developed, and before the City began purchasing open space lots in Brisbane Acres.  He said his lot is one of the few remaining developable lots.  Mr. Diaz expressed his opinion that it is appropriate for the City to refine its regulations as conditions change. 


Mr. Diaz pointed out that he is proposing to mitigate view impacts by lowering the building from the 35 ft. height limit allowed in the R-BA District, giving the City a trail easement and a new street with a hammerhead turnaround and fire hydrant, dedicating one acre as open space, improving the intersection at Annis and Humboldt Roads, and providing needed housing for Brisbane.  He noted this should be sufficient mitigation to offset the one tenth of one percent of the view being obstructed.  Mr. Diaz urged the City to reconsider the ridgeline restrictions that only apply to a handful of property owners.


Mr. Diaz observed that the 8 Thomas Avenue situation was different because that proposed house blocked other people’s views of San Francisco Bay, although opponents cited the impacts on views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park from Sierra Point and the Bay Trail as the primary reason.  He urged the Planning Commission to approve his requested variances.


Gary Apotheker pointed out that the developer offered the trail easement in lieu of the applicant paying the required parks fee of $6,657 per dwelling.  He noted the road improvements may have been necessary anyway to provide emergency access to the project.


Mr. Diaz clarified that his partner, one of the owners, was planning to live on the property with his four children and extended family.  Mr. Diaz stated that he will occupy one house, and two others will be sold.


Mr. Diaz added that the sum of $18,000 was not enough to offset the interference to his privacy from having people hiking through his back yard.  He said he was aware the City’s Open Space Plan identifies the area as a hiking trail, the City Council and citizens want a hiking trail, and that was why that tradeoff was offered, not because of the money.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this issue, Commissioner Jameel moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel said the Planning Commission held extensive discussions on the General Plan policies pertaining to protection of view corridors when it considered the 8 Thomas Avenue project, and it was clear there were problems with the language itself, and interpretations were changed in the middle of the application.  He noted that once the definition of “ridgeline” was agreed upon, the Planning Commission eventually approved a compromise that allowed the house to be built in a manner that it would not appear to extend above the top of the Mountain, although there would be some obstructions to the view of the park behind the house.


Commissioner Jameel said that from the photographs he saw, there does not appear to be a significant impact on the Mountain ridgeline itself.  He acknowledged there was some obstruction of the park view in the background.  Commissioner Jameel estimated that 70 percent of the existing houses in Brisbane would obstruct views from some angles of some portion of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.


Commissioner Jameel noted the intent of the General Plan is unclear as to whether views of the park or views of the ridgeline should be protected.  He said that after extensive discussion, the Planning Commission approved variances allowing 8 Thomas Avenue to block some portions of the view of the park in the background.  He observed that this application seems similar.


Commissioner Jameel said the variance for side and rear setbacks seems reasonable.  He noted the applicant made a good point when he stated the land could have been subdivided differently to avoid the restrictive requirements. 


Commissioner Hawawini observed that the General Plan states clearly that the intent is to protect public views of the State and County Park and the ridgelines, and that is the City’s policy until the General Plan is amended.  He said the wishes of the people are clear that views of both park and ridgelines should be protected.  He said he was opposed to granting variances, but in this case, the City allowed the subdivision, and that situation created special circumstances justifying granting the variance.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested focusing on whether the additional variances requested by the applicant should be allowed.  


Commissioner Jameel said the 7-foot additional height obstructs views of the County park, an issue he already addressed.  He acknowledged that the City had arrived at a compromise with the 8 Thomas Avenue application, but pointed out that this application entails other significant factors, such as the dedication of open space in exchange for density transfer and the road improvements, which benefit the entire community.  He pointed out these are substantial benefits compared to what the applicant is requesting.


Commissioner Maturo noted the applicant would accept the staff’s recommendation of 7.4 ft. side setbacks for Parcel C.


Commissioners discussed Mr. Diaz’s request for 10-foot rear setbacks for all three parcels.  Commissioner Hawawini noted that this would be the standard for a 5,000 sq. ft. lot  with a density transfer.  


Commissioner Maturo said she had some concerns about view obstructions from the proposed 24.3-foot height.  Mr. Diaz clarified that he was proposing 31.3 feet above grade.  Senior Planner Tune advised that 35 feet is the maximum height limit for Brisbane Acres.  Commissioner Maturo noted that 7 feet more than recommended by staff would be a significant change.


Chairman Lentz encouraged the applicant to consider a lower pitched roof.


Commissioner Hawawini noted the Brisbane Acres has a 35-foot height limit, which means many houses of that height would obstruct the view of the park.  He recommended adhering to the precedent of allowing the house, as long as it is constructed so that it would not appear to break the silhouette of the Mountain.


Commissioner Hawawini said he had no objections to the setback variances and the 20-foot height limit in the front 10 feet of Parcel A.  He recommended dealing with the applicant’s additional 7-foot height variance request in a manner consistent with the 8 Thomas Avenue application.


Commissioner Hawawini added that he would prefer a pitched roof.  Chairman Lentz agreed. 


Chairman Lentz noted Commissioner Hawawini raised an important point about consistency.  He said he appreciated the applicant’s trail easement and open space dedication in exchange for the density transfer.  He encouraged the applicant to consider a roof with a lower pitch.  Mr. Diaz expressed his willingness to consider lowering the pitch to reduce the height a few feet.  Other Commissioners agreed to this compromise.


Commissioner Jameel recommended approving the variances, with a height limit of up to 29 feet above grade for Parcel A, a 20-foot height limit in the front 10 feet, 5-foot side setbacks for Parcels A and B and 7.4 for Parcel C, and a 10-foot rear setback for all parcels.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the variances with the proposed revisions to Conditions A, C, and D.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  1056 Humboldt Road; Variance V-3-06; Variance to measure building height of additional upper floor from finish grade per building permit plans for original house rather than from existing grade, which resulted from excavation not included on the original building permit plans; Keith Wong & Javier H. Chavarria, applicants; Victoria Lam, owner; APN 007-523-170


Commissioner Jameel noted he lived within close proximity to the subject property and excused himself from participating in the deliberations and voting on this item.  Commissioner Jameel left the dais and took a seat in the audience.


Senior Planner Tune advised that this applicant proposes adding a story to a house that was being built by previous owners.  The house was originally approved as two stories over a garage, and the current plans are to change the upper-story and create a secondary dwelling unit on the lower floor.  The approved building permit plans for the original house indicated that some of the hillside would be retained along the west side of the property.  Instead, the area was cut to a lower level, such that the now-proposed upper story would exceed the height limit measured from the current finished grade.  


Senior Planner Tune said the applicants are requesting a variance to allow the height of the proposed addition to be measured from the original natural grade, but determining the original natural grade is a matter of dispute.  He stated that the next-door neighbor provided photos showing the original grade was even lower than the applicant’s topographical survey indicates.  He noted that applying either the Municipal Code definition or the applicant’s definition still results in the proposed upper story exceeding the 30-foot height limit.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the staff report for the findings required for a variance.  In this case, he advised, the site is unusual because of its shared access, rough grading, and steep slope.  If the Planning Commission grants a variance because of these conditions, staff recommends requiring the applicant to restore the natural grade with a retaining wall along the side property line, consistent with the applicant’s topographical survey; revise the upper floor to comply with the 30-foot height limit, measured from the 307.3-foot elevation, which could be done by replacing the pitched roof with a flat one or by reducing ceiling heights; complying with City standards for retaining walls and stairways; and open metalwork for any stairway railings within the side setback.


Senior Planner Tune said that in response to the staff report, the applicant revised the plans to replace the highest corner of the upper floor with a deck, reducing the building’s bulk and providing more articulation, but still exceeding the 30-floor height limit as measured from the existing grade.  He noted an alternative to the variance would be to relocate the proposed upper floor to the east half of the site, where the finished grade is high enough to accommodate the addition within the 30-foot height limit.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the staff recommends conditional approval of the variance.  If the Commission wishes to accept the revised plan, proposed Condition A should be changed accordingly.


Commissioner Hawawini noted recent rains have raised concerns about the stability of slopes in that area.  He asked how many more developable lots were on Humboldt Road.  Senior Planner Tune replied that there are at least two more lots.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.


Yogesh Chitlangia, JC Engineering, the architecture and engineering firm for this project, commented that this site presents a unique situation because of the dispute over how the height is being measured.  He expressed his opinion the project complies with the Municipal Code.  


Mr. Chitlangia said a professional survey prepared by his office in 2001 clearly shows the natural grade at the property line, and he referred to the exhibits on Pages I.2.22 and I.2.17 of the meeting packet.  He noted the elevation was 310.79, a bit higher than the staff’s measurement of 307.3.  Mr. Chitlangia said Exhibit I 2.19 shows the same grade lines at the time the adjacent house was constructed.


Mr. Chitlangia noted that when the foundation for this project was being constructed, the owner of the adjacent property asked if the retaining wall along that side could be eliminated.  The project engineer determined that elimination of the retaining wall would have no effect on this project design, and the owner of the adjacent property proceeded to regrade that site to bring the level to its current elevation.


Chairman Lentz asked if Mr. Chitlangia was comfortable with the staff recommendations.  Mr. Chitlangia responded that if the existing grade is determined to be 310, the proposed building would comply with the 30-foot height limit.  He said the actual height is 29.8 feet.


Mr. Chitlangia noted the adjacent property owner’s grading resulted in a steep, unretained portion of ground toward the rear, about 14 feet high, as shown on Page I.2.18.  He pointed out the proposed design, with the staircase, retaining wall, and restoring the grade to its previous level, will help improve that condition.


Commissioner Hawawini asked who was responsible for grading so deeply, and Mr. Chitlangia replied that the previous owner of the property did that grading.  He said the current conditions on the site were created artificially.


Chairman Lentz asked staff if a higher retaining wall would make the 14-foot section safer.  Senior Planner Tune answered that this is one reason staff was recommending that a retaining wall be built, to try to restore the original grade.  He acknowledged that the retaining wall does not address the problem on the adjacent property, but noted that issue is not before the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that the sequence of events is important in this situation, and observed that the condition was created by the previous owner.  Mr. Chitlangia clarified that elimination of the retaining wall and the additional grading done by the adjacent property owner actually created the problem.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how the current project differs from the originally proposed design.  Mr. Chitlangia said the current applicant wants to add another story, which raised the issue of height limitations and how grade is measured.


Community Development Director Prince asked if the current owner was aware of the grading when the property was purchased and then submitted a new design to reflect that change in circumstances.  Keith Wong, co-owner and co-applicant, stated that the grading occurred before they purchased the property.  


Director Prince said the applicant is requesting permission to use a “natural” grade line that is not currently measurable at the site.  He noted the City has to depend on current measurements rather than using reports based on measurements purported to have been done by others in the past.  Director Prince added that this is why the City advised the applicant to seek a variance for a building height based on the grade that no longer exists.


Mr. Wong said he and his partner saw the approved plans and drawings at the time they purchased the property and the foundation was being constructed, and they were aware the retaining wall was not being built on that side, but they did not pay particular attention to the corner.


Director Prince asked if a variance would have been needed if the applicant had stayed with the original design.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that the applicant’s proposal to add an additional story is what conflicts with the height limit.  He explained that the staff measures elevation within 5 feet to the side of the building, and there can be significant difference between a measurement taken next to the building and a measurement taken 5 ft. away.  He noted the cross-slope at this site exaggerates that difference, affecting the height measurement.


Tom Tyrrell, owner of the adjacent property, showed pictures of his property in 1999, before the foundation slab was installed.  He said the applicant’s topographical maps do not accurately reflect the grades that were there.  He estimated that the true elevation of the land is about 305 feet, not 310.   


Mr. Tyrrell stated that the previous owner spoke to the project engineer about eliminating the retaining wall adjacent to his property.  He noted that Mr. Chitlangia was not the engineer who worked on the project, so he may not know everything that happened.


Mr. Tyrrell said he was not for or against the project, but opposed anything extending over 30 feet high.  He supported relocating the upper floor addition to where it would fit within the height limit.  He recommended not approving the variance.


In response to questions from Commissioners, Mr. Tyrrell pointed out the areas where he and the applicant had done grading, and indicated the location of the natural grade line.  He added that the property was thoroughly inspected by the current owners before they purchased it.


Chairman Lentz asked Mr. Tyrrell if had had concerns about the steep exposed slope near the rear corner of his property.  Mr. Tyrrell responded that the condition has been the same since he bought the land.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how high Mr. Tyrrell’s house extends above grade.  Mr. Tyrrell said his house was less than 30 feet.  He estimated the applicant’s house would be as tall as his chimney stack.


Mr. Chitlangia said he did not have a picture of the adjacent property and this property without the retaining wall, but he pointed out on photographs where the existing grade used to be.  He referred to Pages I.2.19 and 2.20 and a photograph showing the grade from another vantage point.


Tom Lambert said he has lived down the street from the applicant’s property since 1990, and there used to be considerable runoff into the canyon, causing mudslides, before Mr. Tyrrell’s house was constructed.  He noted Mr. Tyrrell’s project was controversial, and neighbors will likely oppose any new house that exceeds the height of any existing homes.  He recommended that the Planning Commission deny the variance.


Mr. Lambert read a letter from his partner, Tom Stout, expressing opposition to allowing the house to exceed the City’s height limit, and submitted the letter for the record.  


Mr. Wong said the additional story extends only 2 feet above Mr. Tyrrell’s house.  He acknowledged that they should have checked the City’s height requirement more carefully before submitting the application, but said they were not aware of the issue until later in the process.


Mr. Wong clarified that he was not seeking a variance from the 30-foot height limit, because he believed that should apply to every home, but rather, his request was to measure the elevation from a different grade.


Chairman Lentz asked from what grade the height of the originally proposed house was measured.  Senior Planner Tune said the height of the original house at that corner was measured from what would have been the finished grade if the retaining wall had been built, approximately 20 feet.  Mr. Wong stated that the applicant is requesting about 10 more feet.  Senior Planner Tune referred to Page I.2.23, showing how the 30-foot height limit is measured.


Chairman Lentz asked how the 28.25-foot height shown on that page was determined.  Senior Planner Tune explained that 28.25 feet is the measurement at the highest point of the design, including the roof.  He noted the applicant’s proposed house would be about 36 feet tall when the roof is included.  Commissioner Hawawini pointed out the house would still extend 2 feet beyond the height limit if the applicant’s measurement point is used.


Mr. Chitlangia said the finished house will be 30.5 feet tall as proposed by the applicant.


Mr. Lambert said he understood the City will not allow retaining walls higher than 6 feet.  He noted the house will appear 36 feet tall from the vantage point of pedestrians and people across the street.


Mr. Chitlangia clarified that the retaining wall will not be 6 feet above the adjoining property.  He said it will actually only extend one or two feet higher than the edge of the property.


Mr. Lambert questioned why the applicant wanted such a big house and how many families will occupy it.  He said this three-story “McMansion” is out of character with the rest of the neighborhood.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.  Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo noted the City has public records indicating the elevation before any work was done, and the original plans fit within the height limit from that measurement point.  


Director Prince remarked that the original measurement point, or the natural grade, no longer exists, so it should not be used as a starting point for calculating heights of structures now.  He recommended using the existing grade identified in the approved plans, or considering the staff’s proposal to relocate part of the third floor to another side.  He added that the Planning Commission has the discretion to approve a variance if it finds the circumstances warrant an exception in this case.


Commissioner Hawawini said he did not find special circumstances justifying a variance for this application.  He noted the applicant had a duty to investigate the rules and regulations applicable when the property was purchased.  He recommended using the measuring points from the approved plans, and he urged the applicant to reduce the height of the home below 30 feet.


Chairman Lentz agreed.  He noted the highest point on the originally proposed house was 28.25 feet, and nearly all the other homes in the neighborhood have two stories, so this house would be higher than the others.  He said he was not inclined to grant a variance to go above 30 feet.  He observed that the original plans demonstrate that a reasonable house can be built within the height limit.


Commissioner Maturo observed that the applicant is requesting 10 more feet, and the problem is limited to one corner.


Commissioner Hawawini clarified that the original plans were not followed.  He noted illegal grading was done that lowered the elevation, and then the property was purchased.  He suggested using the existing grade as the measuring point.  Director Prince said a variance would be required for the proposed addition, if existing grade is used to measure height.


Chairman Lentz recommended upholding the 30-foot height limit.  Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that the addition of the third story creates more of a problem than the illegal grading.  He urged the applicant to revise the design to comply with the 30-foot height limit.


Chairman Lentz noted the house will appear 36 feet tall from the street.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to deny the variance and use the existing grade as the measuring point for the house.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and approved, 2 - 1 (Commissioner Maturo opposed, Commissioner Jameel not voting).


Chairman Lentz advised the applicant that the result would have been no different if Commissioner Hunter had been present because, like Commissioner Jameel, he could not participate in the discussion or voting.


At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue the meeting another fifteen minutes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3708 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-3-06, Use Permit to use existing paved park lot (in addition to existing warehouse) as contractor’s storage yard; Oro Holding, Inc., applicant & owner; APN -007-350-100 & -110


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is requesting a Use Permit for a contractor’s storage yard within a paved parking lot for the shop building on this site.  The yard would be open weekdays and an occasional Saturday, with one full-time employee on site and one or two drivers.  Senior Planner Tune noted the area is already screened by a chain-link fence with plastic slats, and no changes are proposed for the rest of the parcel.


Senior Planner Tune advised that while all adjacent properties are vacant, a 30-unit condominium project was recently approved to the south, to be separated from the subject property by a landscaped yard.  The General Plan land use for the site is subregional commercial/retail/office, which includes contractors.  The yard is screened from Bayshore Boulevard, consistent with General Plan policies for the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the conditions of approval recommended by the staff, including compliance with the Habitat Conservation Plan and National Pollution Discharge Elimination System.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.  No applicant representatives were present.


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Hawawini said he wanted to talk with the applicant about one issue.  He proposed continuing this item until the applicant was present.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how long Use Permits run.  Senior Planner Tune responded that they go with the land, and typically last several years.  Commissioner Hawawini said he understood this property was for sale.  Senior Planner Tune said the property was purchased recently by the current occupant, but he did not know whether the new owner intended to sell the property or develop it in the future.


Commissioner Jameel suggested continuing the matter.  Community Development Director Prince advised that applicants should generally be present to answer questions from the Commission and confirm acceptance of conditions.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to allow the applicant to be present.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission think about scheduling additional meetings or longer meetings to accommodate the General Plan update process.  He said the survey results will be ready soon.  Director Prince proposed starting some meetings at 6:00 p.m. and meeting on some of the off Thursdays as well.


Director Prince said that even if much of the existing language of the General Plan is retained, the City still needs to conduct a thorough and comprehensive review of all the provisions.  He indicated that staff has been working on a proposed format and groundrules to establish an orderly process for reviewing all of the policies in the current General Plan.  For example, he said, time can be allocated to make sure all topics are covered before going back for more detailed discussion of certain sections, such as land use and circulation.  Director Prince noted staff is planning to reorganize the General Plan and put certain elements in separate volumes to simplify the review process.


Director Prince proposed that the Planning Commission agree on the groundrules at the first meeting in May, and then schedule a cluster of meetings in a row.  


Chairman Lentz noted it might be helpful to have a list of policies or sections to be reviewed at each meeting.  Director Prince talked about how he envisioned sequencing the elements.


Commissioner Jameel asked how the review of the General Plan will fit with review of the Baylands EIR.  Director Prince said that after the scoping is completed, the City will issue RFPs for EIR consultants; it will take some time before the consultant begins, and preparing the first draft will take four or five more months.  During that time, most of the General Plan review sessions will take place.  Director Prince noted that by the time the analysis of cumulative impacts for the EIR is being done, the General Plan update should be finished; if not, the cumulative impact analysis will be based on maximum possible build-out scenarios.


Commissioner Jameel emphasized the need to follow through and complete the General Plan review process once it has begun.  Director Prince said the consultant’s contract will identify key milestones, and staff will keep the process moving.  He added that the General Plan appears to be a sound document that just needs to be updated to reflect what has happened during the past twelve years, but a comprehensive review is still necessary.


Director Prince noted implementation of the General Plan policies and programs requires prioritization and appropriation of adequate resources.  He remarked that Brisbane’s current General Plan has over 400 programs, of which perhaps 350 remain to be implemented.  He observed that with so many programs, prioritization is the best way to make progress.  Director Prince encouraged the Planning Commission to think about including only those programs that can reasonably be implemented within the next ten years or so.


Chairman Lentz expressed support for the approach outlined by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hawawini read a letter from Antonio Cadiz complaining about lack of enforcement of a stop-work order for an illegal construction project behind his house.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff will follow up.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to adjourn to the joint meeting with the City Council on April 27, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.   The meeting was adjourned at 11:10 p.m.  
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